## Suicide on TV: minimising the risk to vulnerable viewers

International media guidance should be strengthened, implemented, and enforced

Florian Arendt *postdoctoral researcher*<sup>1</sup>, Sebastian Scherr *postdoctoral researcher*<sup>1</sup>, Benedikt Till *assistant professor*<sup>2</sup>, Yvonne Prinzellner *PhD candidate*<sup>3</sup>, Kevin Hines *filmmaker*<sup>4</sup>, Thomas Niederkrotenthaler *associate professor and head of research unit*<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Communication Science and Media Research, University of Munich, Munich, Germany; <sup>2</sup>Suicide Research Unit, Department of Social and Preventive Medicine, Centre for Public Health, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria; <sup>3</sup>Institute of Media and Communication Science, Ilmenau University of Technology, Ilmenau, Germany; <sup>4</sup>7th & Montgomery Productions, Georgia, USA

On 31 March Netflix released its series *13 Reasons Why*,<sup>1</sup> portraying the fictional death of 17 year old Hannah Baker, who records her story on tapes before her suicide. Each of the 13 episodes explores a reason for her suicide, emphasising Hannah's social environment as a causal factor. The series was dubbed into French, German, Italian, and Spanish, and concludes with the protagonist's explicit, graphic suicide. The series was widely viewed—there were over 11 million related tweets within three weeks of release.<sup>2</sup>

The programme sparked immediate criticism from mental health organisations. In particular, the depiction of Hannah's death was deemed to violate media guidelines for suicide reporting,<sup>3</sup> and concerns were raised that the series could trigger self harm among vulnerable viewers by romanticising suicide and portraying it as the only option to cope with negative experiences.<sup>45</sup> Organisations including the American Foundation for Suicide Prevention<sup>6</sup> and Suicide Awareness and Voices of Education<sup>7</sup> provided resources to help parents, schools, and community leaders discuss the series with adolescents.

News media, including the *New York Times*, reported anecdotal evidence that the series triggered "imitative" behaviours among high school students—for example, girls cutting their hair, painting their nails blue, or recording similar tapes.<sup>8</sup> A recent study found that Google searches for suicide—a potential marker of suicidal ideation—increased after the series' release.<sup>9</sup> So far, however, no studies about actual increases in self harm rates have been published.

Concerns have been expressed about similarities with a German television programme, *Tod eines Schülers* (Death of a Student), broadcast in the 1980s.<sup>10</sup> This series showed the fictional railway suicide of a 19 year old man. Similar to the Netflix series, it focused on the protagonist's social environment as the main causal factor in his death. The broadcast was followed by a statistically significant increase in railway suicides among boys

and men aged 15-29 in Germany—from 33 cases in control years to 62 cases in the 70 days during and after the first broadcast. A re-run of the series a year later was followed by a weaker, statistically non-significant increase in railway suicides among young men.<sup>10</sup>

Although we cannot infer causality from this study, the identified associations are consistent with a potential Werther effect, which describes media-induced increases in self harm.<sup>4</sup> Subsequent studies of both fictional and non-fictional media strengthened the evidence base further,<sup>1112</sup> and the World Health Organization published an official recommendation for responsible, deglamorised media reporting in 2005.<sup>13</sup>

The death by suicide of Linkin Park singer Chester Bennington in July was another potentially harmful media event that prompted mental health organisations to distribute guidance for the media on the responsible reporting of deaths by suicide.<sup>14</sup> A widely reported internet challenge known as the blue whale game is also causing concern. Typically adolescent players are given "assignments" that can reportedly escalate to self harm, even suicide.<sup>15 16</sup> Clinicians need to be aware of heightened media attention to adolescent suicide, and ask vulnerable young patients about possible exposure so that potentially harmful effects can be minimised.

The entertainment and news industries also need to be aware that a subset of young people may be adversely affected by irresponsible reporting or depictions of suicide, although recent research shows that the effects of suicide-related films vary considerably depending on the content.<sup>17</sup>

In one study, a movie portraying suicide as the only option to cope with severe distress increased suicidality in some audience members.<sup>17</sup> The same study suggested, however, that a film depicting someone overcoming and surviving a suicidal crisis could increase resilience in audience members.<sup>17</sup> The protective

potential of narratives that feature ways of coping with adversities, suicidal thoughts, and suicide has been described as the Papageno effect, and has been supported in several studies.<sup>18-20</sup>

At a policy level, there is a need for wider implementation of international guidelines, better reinforcement by monitoring agencies, and training for some parts of the entertainment industry.<sup>3 13</sup> An updated version of the international media recommendations<sup>3</sup> is scheduled for publication later this year. The new version will emphasise the protective potential of narratives that highlight ways of coping with suicide and suicidal thoughts. Specific safety standards for broadcast material about suicide are also needed. Standards could include the independent pre-testing of a series,<sup>17 19</sup> alongside consultations with suicide prevention experts, people with experience of suicidality, and those who have lost someone to suicide.

The producers of *13 Reasons Why* recently announced a second season to be released in 2018.<sup>2</sup> Professional organisations remain concerned about harmful effects, citing anecdotal reports of "suicidal crises and even suicides" linked to the first series.<sup>21</sup>

A broad collaborative effort—that includes young people, family members, schools, health professionals and policy makers—is now needed in order to minimise the risk of self harm. High profile discussions between the producers of *13 Reasons Why* and suicide prevention experts would give considerable leverage to all of these efforts.

Author contributions: FA and TN contributed equally to this editorial. YP, FA, TN contributed to the initial idea of this editorial; FA, BT, SS, TN drafted the text; all authors provided critical feedback and contributed to writing; all authors approved the editorial.

- 1 Netflix US and Canada. 13 Reasons Why: beyond the reasons. 2017. www.youtube.com/ watch?v=DiThCpebo2Q&feature=youtu.be.
- 2 Variety. 13 Reasons Why renewed for a second season at Netflix. 2017. http://variety. com/2017/tv/news/13-reasons-why-renewed-season-2-netflix-2-1202411389.
- 3 World Health Organization. Preventing suicide: a resource for media professionals. 2008. www.who.int/mental\_health/prevention/suicide/resource\_media.pdf.
- 4 Phillips DP. The influence of suggestion on suicide: substantive and theoretical implications of the Werther effect. Am Sociol Rev 1974;358:340-54. doi:10.2307/2094294 pmid: 11630757.
- 5 International Association for Suicide Prevention. Briefing in connection with the Netflix series 13 Reasons Why. 2017. www.iasp.info/pdf/2017\_iasp\_statement\_13\_reasons\_ why.pdf.
- 6 American Foundation for Suicide Prevention. Look both ways: mental health awareness month 2017. 2017. https://afsp.org/campaigns/look-ways-mental-health-awareness-month-2017.
- 7 Suicide Awareness Voices of Education. Tips for watching new Netflix series 13 Reasons Why. 2017. www.save.org/blog/tips-watching-new-netflix-series-13-reasons.
- 8 Rosman K. Netflix triggers online debate with a show about teen suicide, 13 Reasons Why. New York Times 2017. www.nytimes.com/2017/04/19/style/13-reasons-why-netflixteen-suicide.html?\_r=0.
- 9 Ayers JW, Althouse BM, Leas EC, Dredze M, Allem JP. Internet searches for suicide following the release of 13 Reasons Why. JAMA Intern Med 2017. doi:10.1001/ jamainternmed.2017.3333 pmid:28759671.
- Schmidtke A, Häfner H. The Werther effect after television films: new evidence for an old hypothesis. *Psychol Med* 1988;358:665-76. doi:10.1017/S0033291700008345 pmid: 3263660.
- 11 Pirkis J, Blood RW. Suicide and the media: part II: portrayal in fictional media. Crisis 2001;358:155-62. doi:10.1027//0227-5910.22.4.155 pmid:11848659.
- 12 Gould MS, Kleinman MH, Lake AM, Forman J, Midle JB. Newspaper coverage of suicide and initiation of suicide clusters in teenagers in the USA, 1988-96: a retrospective, population-based, case-control study. *Lancet Psychiatry* 2014;358:34-43. doi:10.1016/ S2215-0366(14)70225-1 pmid:26360401.
- 13 World Health Organization. Mental health: responsible and deglamorized media reporting. 2015. www.who.int/mental\_health/mhgap/evidence/suicide/q9/en.
- 14 European Alliance Against Depression. Suggestions for editorial staff on responsible reporting on the death of Linkin Park singer Chester Bennington. 2017. http://nsrf.ie/wpcontent/uploads/Briefings/EAAD\_PressRelease\_Chester\_Bennington.pdf.
- 15 British Broadcasting Corporation. Blue whale: should you be worried about online pressure groups? 2017. www.bbc.com/news/world-39729819.
- 16 American Association of Suicidology. Validity of the blue whale challenge is disputed, but social media's impact on young people's mental health is real. 2017. www.einpresswire. com/article/393609296/validity-of-the-blue-whale-challenge-is-disputed-but-social-medias-impact-on-young-people-s-mental-health-is-real.
- 17 Till B, Strauss M, Sonneck G, Niederkrotenthaler T. Determining the effects of films with suicidal content: a laboratory experiment. *Br J Psychiatry* 2015;358:72-8. doi:10.1192/ bjp.bp.114.152827 pmid:25906792.
- 18 Niederkrotenthaler T, Voracek M, Herberth A, et al. Role of media reports in completed and prevented suicide: Werther v. Papageno effects. Br J Psychiatry 2010;358:234-43. doi:10.1192/bjp.bp.109.074633 pmid:20807970.
- 19 Till B, Tran U, Voracek M, Niederkrotenthaler T. Papageno vs. Werther effect online: randomized controlled trial of beneficial and harmful impacts of educative suicide prevention websites Br J Psychiatry 2017;211(2):109-15.
- 20 Hines K. After my suicide attempt, I made this plan to stay alive and well. www. huffingtonpost.com/kevin-hines/after-my-suicide-attempt-i-made-this-plan-to-stay-aliveand-well\_b\_9058776.html.
- 21 Stafford N. German doctors condemn internet TV series depicting teenage suicide. BMJ 2017;358;j3367. doi:10.1136/bmj.j3367 pmid:28698180.